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MINUTES OF THE MEETING OF THE

ST ALBANS GROUP OF AMNESTY INTERNATIONAL

HELD ON WEDNESDAY 11 SEPTEMBER, 2013
www.amnesty.org.uk/stalbans

1.
PRESENT::  Irene Austin, Mike Bennett, Louise Chick (Chair), Sue Fakes, Maureen Huckle, Sean Keating (new member SeanKeating434@hotmail.com), Natalie Lucy, Dean Maberly, Debbie Maya, Eleanor Radford (new member: er9464@mybristol.ac.uk), Jackie Seaton(new member:jackie.seaton@ntlworld.com), Peter Smith (Secretary).
Apologies for Absence: Suzy Hope, Katharine Mears, Karla Siswick, Roseanne Wilkinson, Penny Williams.
2        GUEST SPEAKER: Suzie Daniels.
Suzie, in her team of 7, is Head of Digital at AIUK,which means that she looks after the AIUK website and digital content across social media eg Facebook, Twitter, Google +, Instagram etc with AIUK's email and SMS/text messaging programmes, and with its audio and video output, in other words with non-traditional forms of communication. She said  that the AIUK website had not been the best user experience and there had been difficulties using it to search. Within the next 4 or 5 weeks it was hoped to relaunch  the website. The bulk of the information available on the old website would still be there but the key AIUK campaigns and resources - in 2014 campaigns against torture and for sexual and reproductive rights would be priorities - would have greater prominence. The emphasis of the social media mentioned above is on sharing information  and posts on Group websites could also be shared with other Groups. 

Speaking about recent difficulties with finance and staffing at AIUK, Suzie said that there was relief that the long period of uncertainty about the proposed restructuring  - which AIUK like many charities was having to undertake - was over, following August's International Council Meeting. There was support at AIUK for the transfer of resources to the global south and east, i.e. to where human rights most needed help.

The Group is most grateful to Suzie for her talk and insight into her work, and wishes her every success with the new website..
3.       CAMPAIGNS:

CASA: Peter had 3 actions.

Mexico: This action combined two sets of enforced disappearances within a week 

in Nuevo Laredo. In the first incident  3 people were reportedly detained by Mexican 

marines: Jose de Jesus Martinez, Diana Laura Hernandez Acosta and David 
Alvarez Gutierrez. In a later, separate incident  the marines abducted Armando del 

Bosque Villarreal. We urge that all 4 be located and safeguarded and those guilty of 

these abductions be brought to justice.

Honduras: Elections are due to be held in Honduras on November 24, and there is 
deep concern that attacks and threats made against human rights defenders (HRDs) 
there may escalate in the run-up. We write to the Honduran Ambassador in London, 
asking him to pass  on our concerns to his Government, asking for a thorough and 
impartial investigation into the threats and to recognise the important and legitimate

work of HRDs. We are particularly concerned for the prominent  human rights 
organisation Comite de Familiares de Detenidos-Desaparecidos en Honduras 
(COFADEH.)
Guatemala: We have written to the authorities a  number of times about Claudina 

Velasquez, a 19 year old law student  who was murdered on August 13 2005, and 

whose killers have never  been found. We write again, at Amnesty's request, to remind

the Guatemalan Government of her case, and of the many other crimes of violence 
against women, which are committed there with impunity.

Death Penalty: Roseanne, on holiday, had left 3 actions for us to consider:
Pakistan: We write to welcome the Prime Minister's decision to halt executions, of 

which many are at risk (8 were scheduled between 20 and 25 August this year) and 

urge his government to commute all existing death sentences and establish an official

moratorium on all executions towards abolition of the death penalty.
India: We write to appeal for the lives of Devender Pal Singh Buhler, Shivu and
Jadeswamy, who are under sentence of death. Amnesty believes the death penalty is 

wrong in all cases, the right to life being the most basic right. As in the case of Pakistan 

we urge commutation of all outstanding death sentences to terms of imprisonment and 

a moratorium towards abolition.
USA: Marshall Gore is due to be executed in Florida for a murder committed in 1995. 

We write to the Governor of Florida to appeal for his life, despite his conviction for such 

a serious crime. There are doubts about his mental state and about 'his mental 

competence for excecution.' We urge Florida to join the 18 US States which are 

already abolitionist.
Monthly Action: Azerbaijan: September 2013:
 Azerbaijan, as part of the Former Soviet Union, is within Debbie's campaigning 

interests  and she introduced this action.

There is a presidential election on October 9 and there has been an intensified 
crackdown  on dissenting voices. There are 14 named individuals currently detained in 
Azerbaijan whom Amnesty has identified as prisoners of conscience, targeted in 
retaliation for their peaceful human rights or political activism. We call on the 
Government for their immediate and unconditional release.  
Fray Tomás González, Director of 'La 72' Migrants Shelter, Tenosique, Mexico

This is our new 'individual at risk' whom we have adopted to support. Details

of his casefile have been circulated. A start to this campaign would be to donate 

socks (these are much in demand since migrants do a lot of walking) and it was agreed 

that Group members would bring what they could to the next meeting.
We signed a card of encouragement to him. We could take it in turns to write once a 

week to the authorities about him. We could set up a rota for this at our next meeting.

4.    STALL AT THE ABBEY
As stated in the July Minutes the Dean of the Abbey has kindly given us permission to promote the Write for Rights/ Greetings Card Campaign there between 10 am and 4 pm on Friday 15th November and Saturday 16th November between 10 am and 3 pm. Group members have made generous offers of support and there should be no problem filling the time slots. Reg Pyne of the Welwyn Group has offered help from that Group. Perhaps we can respond to that a little later when we discuss actual times to fill. The only two hours firmly booked are Irene on the Saturday  from 1-2 pm and  Debbie between 2 and 3 pm. Peter will be sending out an email from Louise, as this evening's Chair, and himself regarding manning the Abbey stall, and from Penny regarding the Market stall and street collection which takes place on 23rd November. It was felt that it would be useful to have some kind of sign in the Abbey, should that be possible, announcing our presence. We have an intense period of activity in mid-November, with our regular meeting on November 13, the Abbey stall on November 15 and 16, and the market stall and street collection on November 23.  
5.     ANNUAL EVENT WITH THE LAW SCHOOL OF HERTS UNIVERSITY

Irene has organised this event over the last 5 years. It is likely that she will be away

in 2014 at the time this event is usually held (March) and asks if any other Group member (or a team of Group members) could volunteer to arrange it in 2014. Does anyone have a good idea for a theme for it? Irene thought that  torture might be a human rights abuse worth tackling: Louise had read an article in the New Scientist, which maintains that it doesn't achieve its aim.
6.   ADVANCE NOTICE OF MEETING:

Preliminary info was given about a meeting at Welwyn Garden City on October 25

with Grant Shapps, MP there and Chairman of the  Conservative Party about the  'Anti-Lobbying Bill'. Peter will circulate full details.
7.   NEXT MEETING:
On Wednesday 9 October at 8 pm at the Friends Meeting House, 7 Upper Lattimore Road,St Albans, AL1 3UD. Hilary Ratcliffe, Programme Director of Soroptimist International, is our guest speaker. Please come if you can, so that we have a good turnout for her.

